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The All-Party Parliamentary Group 
on
 Bereavement Support

Secretariat - The Good Grief Trust

Date:	 14th of September 2023 11am – 12 noon – in person/online

Venue:	Committee Room No. 5 – Houses of Parliament 


In attendance:
	
	

	
	

	Tobias Ellwood MP 
	Chair – Bournemouth East 

	Linda Magistris 

	The Good Grief Trust Founder & CEO/Secretariat

	John Adams 
	Penny and Phillips Funerals/NAFD

	Trisha Bernal 
	Advocacy After Fatal Domestic Abuse

	 Afzal Khan MP 
	Manchester Gorton

	Alison Summers 
	St Christopher’s Hospice 

	Emma Foster
	Campaigner for the LCWRA Benefit for Bereaved Parents – Good Grief Trust Volunteer

	Lydia Baker 
	Epsom and St. Helier NHS Trust 

	Hannah Johnston 
	SUDCUK

	Mohamed Omar 
	Gardens of Peace Muslim Cemetery

	Claire Deller Rust 
	CIPD

	Gail Precious 
	NBA 

	Fin Craig 
	GOSH

	Jo Early 
	SAMM

	Fiona Walkingshaw 
	St. Christopher’s Hospice 

	Emma Winstanley 
	NHSBT Tissue and Eye Services

	Andy Langford 
	Cruse

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	




Apologies:
	
	

	Fiona Murphy MBE 
	Liverpool NHS Hospital Trust

	Jules Lewis 
	Shrewsbury & Telford NHS Trust 

	Alice Davies 
	Northern Care Alliance

	Jackie Brunton 
	Blackpool Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust

	Carolyn Brice 
	Compassionate Friends

	Simon Sanderson 
	Trustee – The Good Grief Trust 

	Eve Henderson 
	Murdered Abroad 

	
	



AGENDA
1. Welcome – Chair – Tobias Ellwood MP/Secretariat – The Good Grief Trust
2. National Grief Awareness Week 2023 – Update – Linda Magistris – The Good Grief Trust
3. Sit With Hope Campaign – Update – LM
4. John Adams – Funeral Director – Past President - NAFD – Presentation.
· Introduction & background.
· Reminder of statistics.
· Response from Parliament petition.
· Death does not discriminate.
· Proactive VS reactive.
· Solution.
· Questions.
5. Member updates
6. AOB
7. Date of next meeting; 13th November – 2pm – 3pm


Minutes:

Tobias welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

National Grief Awareness Week – Update 

Linda Magistris – The Good Grief Trust 

LM shared updates on NGAW23.
Online Launch Event went very well – approx. 220 registered to join the call, over 150 joined the event.

National Grief Awareness Week is now in its 5th year. Hashtag for 2023 - #BetterTogether

Key Focus – to connect with our communities through shared events. There continues to be a disparity in the provision and awareness of bereavement services across the UK. This year’s campaign will bring services together in local communities, to raise awareness of the breadth of support available to the bereaved.

The campaign will highlight traditional support services and bring together grass root organisations that offer alternative help and support to the bereaved.

Better Together Café events will connect local support services with the bereaved to create new connections and awareness.

4 Headline Café Events planned.  

· Launch - Saturday 2nd December in Bradford, with a Better Together Café event hosted by Good Grief Trust Ambassador, Dr. Amir Khan. Planned PR to invite Good Morning Britain/ITV Lorraine.
· Welsh Event – Better Together Café - Hosted by 2Wish Charity – date/venue tbc
· Parliamentary Event – Better Together Café – Hosted by APPG - Tobias Ellwood/Good Grief Trust
Wednesday 6th December – Jubilee Room - Houses of Parliament – 6pm – 7.30pm
· Scottish/Irish Event – work in progress  - collaborate with Marie Curie and other local charities and support services.

PR – Three Magazine Front Covers confirmed – with GGT Ambassador, Greg Wise, Patron, Dame Penelope Wilton DBE, and LM. Hello Magazine, to cover campaign with regular annual feature.  Extensive radio coverage expected.

Dual branded Café Packs to be available October – to order via link on NGAW23 website.
Bunting, posters will be dual branded. Each organisation will be able to customise the posters and bunting, to include their logos, and promote, raise the profile and awareness of their own charity or support service during the campaign. 

Webinars – 2 key Webinars planned during the campaign.

1. ‘Good is Great’ – Compassionate Bereavement in the Workplace
2. ‘Good is Great’ – Funerals – improving services for the bereaved.

TE asked how he could help promote the campaign to colleagues.  LM confirmed the Parliamentary event on Wednesday 6th of December will be open to all MPs to attend. 

TE suggested that he could notify MPs of the campaign on the Monday prior to the event and raise it in the Chamber at Prime Minister’s Question Time. 

TE and LM to collaborate on Bournemouth events, bringing businesses and local organisations together during the week.

LM explained the importance of lighting the country orange again for 2023 on the final day of the campaign at 6pm on the 8th of December.

Blackpool Tower have confirmed they will light up this year, along with Cardiff Castle. We are waiting for a response on our request to light the Houses of Parliament orange this year.

MO asked if people from other sectors could be part of the presentation on the Funerals NGAW23 Webinar.  MO confirmed that he would also be hosting events during the campaign. LM invited MO to join the Webinar, to ensure the panel included a representation of faith leaders to support all communities. 

JA asked MO to speak offline about the event, to connect prior to the Roundtable meeting on Thursday 28th September (12 noon – 1pm).  Date for the NGAW23 Webinars to be confirmed. 

Sit with Hope Campaign update – Linda Magistris 

LM confirmed campaign was going extremely well since it’s launch in June at The Royal Windsor Flower Show, presented to HRH the Duchess of Edinburgh.

500th plaque now ordered – over 400 distributed across the UK to date. 

· 9 NHS Trusts have launched benches to date:  include Royal Bournemouth, Shrewsbury and Telford, Isle of Wight, Liverpool NHS Foundation Trust, Northern Care Alliance, Whipps Cross NHS Foundation Trust, Whiston Hospital Prescott, Salford Royal.
· 10 MPs have pledged plaques to include Tobias Ellwood, Sir Robert Sym, Afzal Khan, Sir John Hayes, Matt Vickers, Alex Sobell, Christine Jardine, Wendy Chamberlain, Wera Hobhouse, Diana Johnson.
· Families have pledged plaques for their benches.
· Councils include Liverpool and Blackpool
· Royal Variety Charity have pledged plaques for their benches.

TE asked for an update on the request to the Speaker regarding installing a plaque on a bench/benches outside the Houses of Parliament.  It was confirmed that a bench has been located, and TE’s office are waiting for more information.

EF asked on behalf of Alison on the call, for a reminder about ensuring the link to a template letter addressed to MPs is available for anyone interested in pledging a plaque for their local community. LM confirmed that the link will be uploaded to the Sit With Hope campaign page, and will be shared in for APPG members.

MO commented that we should reach out to all faiths and encourage them to pledge a plaque for a bench. We should contact the Archbishop of Canterbury. Bereavement does not apply to any race or religion. Let us be inclusive so that everyone has an opportunity to contribute to the campaign.

LM thanked MO for his suggestion and confirmed that the Good Grief Trust Ambassador Dr. Nighat Arif has located a bench in her local area, and will be inviting her father, the Iman and other faith leaders in the 3 Counties area to come together for the launch of their plaque.

JA asked if there would be an opportunity to get in touch with sporting clubs/stadiums. LM confirmed that both Tobias and The Good Grief Trust are linking with the Bournemouth Football Club to discuss launched plaques on benches in the grounds and also with train stations, where there are many benches and seats where plaques could be placed.

TE suggested that a train station in Bournemouth had a high number of suicides recorded, where a plaque may be helpful. LM to pursue matter offline with TE.  

John Adams presentation – Past President NAFD – Funeral Director – Perry and Phillips Funeral Directors

Petition; Bereavement awareness and adding death dying and bereavement to the national curriculum.

I lost my mother Maria when I was 12 years of age when I felt isolated in school. The communication was non-existent, which was the norm in the UK. My father wrote to the school to let them know his mother had died, but there was no response. From this experience in schools and how I work with bereaved families at my funeral home. It is a time of fear and the unknown.

In my time at the NAFD – we gained 11.5K signatures for the petition. We gained interest from abroad. This will help bereaved children, friends in classrooms, it will offer guidance and support for teachers, adults who suffer from mental health issues, help connect our nation with issues around grief and loss. 

1 in 29 children will experience the death of a parent or sibling. At least one in every classroom. The parent of a child under 18 will die every 22 minutes.  78% of 11-16 yr. olds say they have experienced the loss of someone close.  The response from Parliament for the Petition – the public continues to be very positive with the talks and there appears to be a shift.  

Media interest continues. John had discussed the Petition with HRH The King earlier this year and he agreed and saw the benefits and importance.

The Response stated that we know that experiencing a bereavement at a young age can have a significant impact on a child. Department for Education is undertaking the first review on the RSHE and will consider the points made by this Petition. Respondents will be able to comment on proposed changes. 

Overall, we are happy with this response however we need to make sure these are mandatory sessions. Let’s empower the public to better understand the array of emotions that are experienced by the bereaved. 

Death is the only guarantee in life, why do we refuse to acknowledge death and dying. We cannot avoid grief and bereavement. Deaths of celebrities, the Queen, we are surrounded by death, we need to learn about the emotions felt by the bereaved.

We have an opportunity to reconnect society with death and dying. The work, lessons and tools have already been done.  We should give all children the right to learn about something that affects us all. Training should be given to teachers.

We would be happy to work with the DofE going forward.  Thank you for this opportunity to present today.

LB – Bereavement Midwife and Good Grief Trust Ambassador. Agreed that grief and bereavement and trauma is not discussed in life.  She was redeployed during the pandemic to work from home, talking to over 1000 bereaved families.  Trauma is compounded by the shock.  
Points where we can learn. When there is a maternal death LB coordinated with the school. Fortunate to have a specialist role to work with children, where is that role in the adult world?

No-one is that key worker and we rely so much on charities. Where is someone to coordinate the adult death.  We should learn from the specialist roles in child and baby death. We should be able to coordinate in adult deaths, not just for babies and children.

LB happy to continue conversation to implement change with funeral sector. The Swan model offer a dedicated bereavement nurse, but what do we do for those who do not have this resource. 

AS – asked if there is a copy of statistic around child bereavement. She lost a parent in teenage years and was unaware of any other child in the same situation. No-one talks about it – you just had to get on with it.  

HJ – SUDCUK – talking with two hats – member of the charity, and also a bereaved mother. Hannah’s son William died at 21 months, and she is navigating life with two other young children. Personal experience with schools is excellent – dedicated members of the team they can go to.  Playdough colouring, to help process what children should never be going through. We have been very lucky to have the ‘gold star’ of support - supported by SUDCUK and local charity Shooting Star Hospice. But other families are just left. We didn’t have contact for 2 weeks after son’s death. Parents are left in shock and denial. We are not getting the immediate help within the first day or two. When a baby is born, there is a health check with the newborn, which is a magical time of your life. When William died, we were just left. This is where there is a huge gap of awareness and support.  

JA thank you for sharing – very happy that the school responded so well. We have to have consistency. Regarding health care professionals, it is very important to be there from day one.  

LM agreed the importance of care and support from day one. From day one those bereaved need to know where the specialist support is and they are able to access help when they need it most. There is a still a lack of awareness by the health professionals as to where to signpost the bereaved to specialist help.

MO – the curriculum is very important – I chair a school with 1,900 children. It is a mixed school and take time to teach during PHSE. Why is it important? Children find support from their own peers. The curriculum should know how each faith or belief deals with grief. What is the cultural requirements. That would be one way to try and bring more cohesion and compatibility in the community.

It is true that there is no support for people who have suddenly lost a child or there has been a sudden bereavement. In our community there is a greater rate of neonatal deaths. We run art classes etc, siblings require support. How can they cope if they are not supported at a young age. We will try to help national initiatives. 

JA – thanks MO for being so proactive and having conversations at schools.

GP – there is a postcode lottery around the provision and quality of support. 
Childhood Bereavement Network have statistics We do not have clear statistics on childhood bereavement. Today there is a back bench debate with Christine Jardine at Parliament today to put in place a protocol around statistics.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1120062/child-death-review-statutory-and-operational-guidance-england.pdf

FC- now it is a national requirement when a child dies that every family is given a child bereavement key worker – it is variable how confident people feel in those roles. The role will signpost to local bereavement support. This area needs more work, as their training is variable, and their confidence is variable. LM asked who ensures that the key worker is given to the bereaved family. GOSH – Child death overview panel should know who the key worker is – if a child is brought into A&E they will immediately be allocated a child bereavement key worker.

LM asked if they are on call 24/7 – FC – they are meant to be available within 48 hours. LM asked would this role apply out in the community as well. FC confirmed this key worker should be available for all deaths.

JD asked if this role is connected to the hospital. LB commented that it can work well and in other areas, it may not work so well.  Within 72 hours a panel meets for a sudden death with all agencies. There is a larger Trust nearby that does not offer this level of service.  It is a postcode lottery. 

Trusts can work completely differently, although they may be neighbours, ‘just up the road’. Gold standard services need to be showcased on how to do it.

FC – thinks it may be a tick box exercise – a good starting point but needs more work.

FW – National Children’s Hospital Bereavement Network – flagged up the documents they have produced - 

https://www.togetherforshortlives.org.uk/resource/bereavement-support-standards-for-childrens-hospitals/

LM agreed that we need to standardise the services to reduce the postcode lottery.

AOB:

Date of next meeting; 13th November – 2pm – 3pm
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